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TEMPLE EWELL PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk: Andy Howard-Grigg  Tel: 01304 361774

Merleigh, Northbourne Road, Great Mongeham, Deal, Kent CT14 0HJ

Email: TempleEwellPC@Outlook.com           Website: templeewellpc.world
Facebook: Temple Ewell Parish Council     Twitter: @EwellPC
Minutes of the Temple Ewell Parish Council Meeting held at Temple Ewell Lower Village Hall on Tuesday 26 September 2023, commencing at 7.15pm
2324/058 Present: Cllrs. G Mousley, Mrs A Newington, Mrs L End, Mrs K Price, C Lynch, D Prescott. 
In attendance: Clerk and six members of the public.
2324/059. Apologies for absence: Cllrs’ Dr. M Parks, S Davies, Mrs K Marsh, Ms R Horton.
2324/060. Declarations of Interest. None
2324/061. Approval of Minutes in relation to the meeting held 25 July 2023.
The minutes were subject to a minor addition to section 2324/052 and then adopted as a true record. Proposed by Cllr. Prescott and seconded by Cllr. Mrs Newington.
2324/062. Chairman’s Announcements. None.

2324/063. District Councillor’s Reports. None received.
2324/064 County Councillor’s Report. No Report received.
2324/065. Adjournment of meeting for Parishioners’ questions and comments.
A resident of Templar Road asked whether the Parish Council could assist with an issue regarding access to the rear of his and neighbouring properties which was being blocked by items left by the owner of the corner property from which access to the path leading to the other properties is obtained. The Parish Council agreed that once it had confirmed that this blocked path required full access to the neighbouring properties, it would write a letter to the owner of the corner property requesting that the access route was cleared and kept unobstructed.
Another resident near to the lower end of Green Lane asked whether the Parish Council could chase clearance of overhanging vegetation and ground debris on this section of road as it was slippery & dangerous. Clerk to chase KCC for an update on conclusion of the works previously requested (KCC reference 736414 27 July).
2324/066. Reports from Committees.

Allotments – Currently 10 persons on the waiting list with just one plot that has recently become available.
Events – Christmas Lights event – Sunday 3 December. It was agreed to investigate the cost of purchasing a “snow machine” rather than hiring as in previous years. Clerk to seek a Brass Band for the event.
Thursday 6 June 2024 has been set aside for the national celebration of the 80th anniversary of “D-Day”. It is suggested that Beacons are lit at 9.15pm and that a short, pre-agreed speech is made in addition to any associated event; evening picnic suggested and engagement with The Fox PH for possible support.
Finance – No Report.
Social Media –The top 3 recent posts have related to a dangerous dog alert in Lousyberry woods (772 people viewed the post), the village footpath walk (703) and George & Dragon Car Park use (315). 
Planning – There were no applications reviewed between full Parish Council meetings.
2324/067. Reports from the Clerk.

a) Highways Improvement Plan. A response had been received from KCC Highways indicating that the area on London Road near to the centre of the village is not suitable for the installation of speed cushions. Given the recent nearby road traffic accidents (details being sought from KCC Road Traffic Summons Unit) and continued identified speeding vehicle issues it was agreed to seek a further site meeting with KCC and also to investigate the costs of setting up a “Speedwatch Group”. A response re proposals for the Alkham Road junction is still awaited.
b) August Crime update. PC Chenery had provided a report advising that the Parish remained a very safe place to live with low levels of crime. On 26 July vehicles on Lower Road a wing mirrors damaged. No further detail could be provided in relation to the incident of domestic abused and two assaults that occurred in Temple Ewell in May due to pending Court cases. Clerk attended the Dover Community Safety Unit Town & Parish Councils meeting on 20 September at which is was advised there are only 6 PC’s covering the District, albeit 4 Trainees will start work in November, leaving 2 unfilled vacancies. Inspector Woolnough advised that the more crime that is reported, the more Police resource that will be allocated to that area, hence the current focus is on Dover Town Centre and St.Radigunds areas. PC’s should attend Parish Council meetings at least once per quarter.
c) External Audit for 2022/23 financial year. Mazaar’s LLP have confirmed that there are no issues to be raised in terms of either accounting or governance for the financial year ended 31March 2023.
d) KCC delays in undertaking remedial work. An increasing number of works are being significantly delayed after an initial investigation, with the report updates stating, ‘further works being planned”. Clerk to write to KCC Cllr. Beaney to express dissatisfaction and seek reasons for these delays.
2324/068. Planning Applications and Decisions. 
Decision. 23/0698 erection of annexe at 12 Church Hill, Temple Ewell; granted subject to occupation clause ensuring the annexe can only be used by members of the family living at 12 Church Hill.
Applications:

23/01097 Erection of dwelling & garage on land South West of Yamaga, The Avenue, Temple Ewell. It was agreed that no objection be raised to this application, however clarity regarding sewage disposal is required and it was suggested that the polished steel canopy and glazed areas may reflect the sunlight adversely impacting on neighbouring properties and the surrounding area of outstanding natural beauty.

23/01033 Erection of Agricultural Barn opposite Pond Close Nursery, London Road, Temple Ewell. The construction of this barn was accepted in principle; however, concerns were expressed as to what monitoring would be in place to ensure only agricultural machinery and animal feed/bedding is stored in the building.

23/01034 Formation of vehicular access to land opposite Pond Close Nursery to access the proposed new agricultural barn as detailed above. KCC Highways have raised no objection to this application and the Parish Council indicated that its location appears safe as on a straight section of road with good visibility. However, concerns were expressed regarding the visual impact so close to the village gateway, and in particular the graded banks which are believed to chalk based and therefore unlikely to support the growth of the proposed covering grass. Consideration should be given to widening the existing access route utilising land owned by the proposer and the Madeline Watson Charity (Allotments) of which the Parish Council is sole trustee.

Clerk to seek a further extension of the consultation period to 16 October and a meeting with the landowner to discuss both plans.  
2324/069. The Parish Council unanimously agreed to a budget of £70 to purchase 2 wreaths for Remembrance Day. Clerk to contact RBLI to arrange purchase & delivery of the wreaths.
2324/070. Village Enhancement. Cllr. Lynch commented on the excellent visual amenity in the centre of the village with well-maintained areas at Players’ Corner, George & Dragon Car Park and outside the Baptist Church, however this was offset by the often poorly maintained and unexciting verge between Lorna’s Hairdressers and the Bus Stop. It was agreed that a meeting would be held to include Bob Newington to discuss what could be done in terms of planting low-maintenance flowers/shrubs on the periphery of this embankment. The proposal would then require sanction from DDC/KCC who currently maintain this area.
It was also suggested that the St.Martin’s Way historic route should be promoted in order to attract additional visitors to the village. Cllr. Lynch to undertake further research into the location of this historic trail.
2324/071. Approval of Payments and Bank Reconciliation for July & August 2023. Approval proposed by Cllr. Prescott and seconded by Cllr. Mrs Newington. Unanimously approved.

2324/072. Any other business.

a) Possible re-location of Defibrillator. The Village Hall Committee have suggested that the existing defibrillator should be relocated from Players’ Corner to the Village Hall. It was agreed that the current location is central to the village and moving it (if this was possible as finding a suitable location outside the village hall would be difficult and require planning permission) would cause issues for the many parishioners who have known its location with easy vehicular access for many years. It was suggested that the Village Hall should consider the purchase of their own machine.
b) Donation to Temple Ewell WI. It was agreed that a donation of £80 be made as a thank you for the afternoon tea provided on the day of the village footpath walk. Clerk to arrange payment.
c) Closure of River Post Office. This is the nearest Post Office following the closure of the Temple Ewell shop in 2022 and is used by many parishioners. It will close on 12 October, and the co-located Pharmacy will not be permitting future usage by the Post Office. There are no obvious alternative sites for a Post Office, and little that can be done to request re-instatement.
d) Waterfall Cottage, Alkham Road, River (opposite Russell Gardens). An amended planning application (22/01426/23/00457) was approved on 23 May 2023 to permit minor alterations to the side/rear patio and single storey extension. No objections were raised by River Parish Council.
e) Footpath from Lower Road to Church Hill. Once again, this footpath which is used by many schoolchildren/parents is overgrown. Clerk to submit another request to KCC for remedial work.
f) Overhanging Trees in Lower Road. Cllr. Mrs End had spoken with contractors appointed to undertake the removal of dead trees and overhanging vegetation obscuring a streetlight. The contractor has indicated that additional manpower is required to undertake the works and KCC  (Ref 731467) have confirmed that road closure will be required to mitigate safety issues. Clerk to closely monitor progress.
g) London Road (Kearsney) Zebra Crossing. Illegal parking on the Zig-Zag lines obscuring the visibility for users of this crossing is a regular occurrence. Clerk to contact DDC to request action from it’s traffic enforcement team.
Meeting closed at 9.53pm
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